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PLANNING BOARD
MINUTES

Thursday, December 14, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room


Present:  	John R. Bethoney, Chair
		Ralph I. Steeves, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		James E. O’Brien IV
Michael A. Podolski, Esq.

Staff:		John Sisson, Economic Development Director 
		Susan Webster, Administrative Assistant 

Call to order 7:10 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. 

	Applicant:	
	Supreme Development, Inc.

	Project Address:
	221 and 225 Schoolmaster Lane, Dedham, MA 02026

	Case #:
	SITE-12-17-2288

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence A 

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 02026
· Supreme Development, Inc., 21 Eastbrook Road, Dedham, MA 02026


 
Prior to the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Steeves said that Mr. Bethoney is recusing himself from this meeting. He explained that the agency at which he works has had a professional relationship with Giorgio Petruzziello and Supreme Development, Inc., in the past. He was not present in the building during this meeting, and therefore did not participate in any part of this meeting or consideration of the proposal. 

This is an Approval Not Required for properties located at 221 and 225 Schoolmaster Lane. The application has been signed by both Giorgio Petruzziello, president of Supreme Development, Inc., and owner of 221 Schoolmaster Lane, and Robert Graham, owner of 225 Schoolmaster Lane. No new buildable lots are being created.  This is essentially a land swap. The plan involves Lot 6, which is owned by Mr. Graham. It extends all the way to the back and involves the adjoining parcel, Lot 7, which extends all the way to the back. It involves the adjoining parcel, 7B, which contains all the back land. Mr. Graham’s property is being cut into Lots 6A and 6B. Lot 6B, which is the land locked back land, will be cut off from Lot 6A. It still has all the frontage on Schoolmaster Lane. He will have a driveway off the cul-de-sac at the end of Schoolmaster Lane, and there are a few other easements to assist him. His remaining property meets the Zoning Bylaw.  In addition, they are cutting off the back land from what was Lot 7, so they end up with Lot C. Supreme Development, LLC, will then own Lot C, Lot 6B, and 1A, which is connected to another parcel. This is just rearranging the land. They have already cut all the back land off the other lots on Schoolmaster Lane. Again, no new buildable lots are being created. The lot that remains, with the exception of the ones being combined in the back, meets or exceeds the Zoning Bylaw requirements. Mr. Podolski noted that there have been other ANRs in the past. Mr. Zahka said that people have been complaining that they have a lot of unusable land, so previous ANRs have cut off all the back land from all the properties. If the back land is developed for a subdivision, they will have to return to the Planning Board. 

Mr. Podolski moved to approve the ANR as presented, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote to approve was unanimous at 4-0. The Mylar was signed. Again, it is to be noted that Mr. Bethoney recused himself from any participation or consideration of this ANR, and was not present for this meeting.
 

	Applicant:	
	100 BBP, LLC

	Project Address:
	100 Meadow Road, Dedham, MA 02026

	Case #:
	SITE-12-17-2289

	Zoning District:
	LMB

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Chuck Landry, Vice President, Asset Management, National Development, 2310 Washington Street, Newton Lower Falls, MA 02462
· David Mackwell, Senior Associate, Kelley Engineering, 0 Campanelli Drive, Suite 2, Braintree, MA 02184-5200

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates


 
Mr. Bethoney joined the Board. 

The proposal is for an insignificant modification of a previously approved site plan. The Planning Board has reviewed the site several times. The site is bifurcated perpendicularly, and this is the other half of the site from M.S. Walker. Only one part of the site plan is being touched. The applicant only needs a waiver for the number of parking spaces. The other uses will remain the same:

1. The Ride, which has the required 301 parking spaces 
2. CrossFit, which requires 13 parking spaces, but has 14
3. Gentle Giant, which, according to the Zoning Bylaw for a warehouse use, requires 62 spaces. However, it is a moving company, not a warehouse.
4. M. S. Walker

The new tenant, Zippy Shell, will occupy 83,500 square feet. It falls under the warehouse category, and would require 84 parking spaces. A pod is delivered to a customer, filled, and then picked up for storage in the facility. Pods are stacked four high on top of each other until they are needed; 1,000 pods can be stacked. Unlike self-storage, people using this system do not visit their goods. Mr. Zahka’s analysis showed that the business is more closely analogous to a self-storage facility, although it is not. Gentle Giant will also store items, and is run as a self-storage facility. His analysis showed that self-storage would require 16 spaces for Gentle Giant, as compared to 62 if it was a warehouse distribution, and Zippy Shell would require 21 spaces. As a result, they are asking the Board to grant a waiver for parking. 

The Board and Conservation Commission approved parking lot expansion for The Ride, which had occupied the pavement and the land where M.S. Walker was going to go. In the plan of record, they filled the adjacent areas with stalls to satisfy warehouse use. The area of change will be re-striped to meet the tenant’s demand. There will be six loading docks, 9 trailer storage parking stalls measuring 12’ x 60,’ 8 tractor storage stalls measuring 35’ x 12,’ and 32 car parking stalls. Parking stalls fill in the balance, although they were not requested by the tenant. It is much more important that Zippy Shell has the outside spaces for their trailer storage and their box truck storage. They do not have nearly the parking demand that would otherwise be required for employees and visitors. Trailer spaces were not included in the number of parking spaces. Gentle Giant is also a moving company, and has never needed more than 16 spaces. Zippy Shell will have five employees on site at any time. Peak visitor count is five. The applicant will provide 32 spaces, but they only need 10. The six loading bays will not be used at the same time.  

The applicant requests that the Board deem this an insignificant change to the site plan, and grant a waiver from the parking requirement of warehouse for 87 parking spaces and reduce it to something similar to self-storage. There are no waivers on file. The applicant understands that this is specifically for Zippy Shell and Gentle Giant. Zippy Shell fills the rest of the building, and there will be no more leasing. Mr. Podolski said he has no problem with this as long as the two uses are what the applicant says they are. The waivers would be tied to specific uses and specific tenants. If the tenants change, they must return to the Planning Board for review of the intensity of use. They are to stripe the lot so it looks like the plan of record. If there is any change in use by any tenant, it would require full site plan review. 

There are currently 461 parking spaces, of which 119 are not striped at all, plus more; 460 spaces are required, and they will provide 374, requiring a waiver of 87 parking spaces. They currently have no waivers. Mr. Bethoney said that they have a significant amount of unused parking. They propose adding 20 more cars on a lot that has 119 not striped or used. The proposed plan has 374 well-defined, striped spaces, of which nine are handicapped accessible. They are also adding a couple of handicapped accessible spaces. The only building improvements are a new door, new handicapped entrance, and rebuilding the existing concrete ramp. There are also existing handicapped spaces for The Ride and a brand new ramp for CrossFit and The Ride. 

Summary: Request that the Board deem this an insignificant change to the site plan, and, in addition to the previously granted waivers, grant an additional waiver from the parking requirement for warehouse of 87 parking spaces. 

Mr. Findlen asked if the loading bays would be used. Mr. Landry said they would. Mr. Findlen asked if truck loading would impact parking and circulation. Mr. Kelly said it would not. Mr. Bethoney commented that this is why having a town planner to look at critical points is so important. Mr. Sisson commented that the Zoning Bylaw requires a Special Permit for outside storage trailers, but Mr. Zahka said the pods are stored inside the building. 

Mr. Steeves moved to deem the request to be an insubstantial modification, seconded by Mr. Podolski. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. Mr. Podolski moved to approve the waiver request for 87 parking spaces, and to include in the motion that there will be coordination that the specific tenants be named and those waivers will only be in effect for them. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. 


PUBLIC HEARING

	Applicant:	
	1000 Washington Street, LLC 

	Project Address:
	1000 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-02-17-2197 

	Zoning District:
	RDO 

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 02026
· Michael Joyce, P.E., Joyce Consulting Group, 100 Wyman Road,  Braintree, MA 02184
· Joseph Moussalli, Owner
· Gerry Nassif, Owner
· Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA 02026
· Natalie Adams, ASLA, Verdant Landscape Architecture, 318 Harvard Street, Suite 25, Brookline, MA 02446

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates



Substantial ground was covered at the last meeting. There two remaining outstanding items. The site is a major gateway to the Town of Dedham, and the applicants want it to look appropriate in size and appearance. The Design Review Advisory Board reviewed the building and the landscape design on December 6, 2017, and recommended against Pyrus calleryana, known as the Bradford or Callery pear trees; this are the trees at McGolf, which the Planning Board wants. Ms. Adams passed out comparisons between this and other trees. The Bradford pear is damaged by snow as it ages. The columnar Carpinus betulus, variety Fastigiata, is a better tree in that it is stronger and manages the snow load better. However, both Mr. Zahka and Ms. Adams said they are happy to put in any tree the Board likes. Ms. Adams said it is a maintenance situation. The McGolf trees are trimmed, so they thrive. Mr. Steeves said that this is the first building coming into Dedham from Westwood, and pear trees are what the Board wants. If they have to be trimmed, they will be trimmed. The pear tree is shorter at maturity than the columnar tree, which will make a difference; the Board does not want large mature trees that will block the building. The Fastigiata can be trimmed to be spherical like the pear trees, but it does not flower. Mr. Aldous said they need a tree that will take abuse from traffic fumes from cars stopping at the light. Ms. Adams said both types of trees do well under urban conditions. The owners said they would be fine with the pear trees and will keep them trimmed. Mr. Bethoney said that Mr. Steeves will request a condition in the Certificate of Action that Bradford pears be planted, and that they will be trimmed and maintained like the trees at McGolf.

Mr. McKay discussed the materials of the building, which will now include dry stacked (no grout) 3” thick ledgestone, rather than brick, on the pilasters around the garage and at the entrance to the residential lobby. A materials board was shown that identifies the major components of the building. The upper is wider Hardie with very wide corner boards. DRAB commented on the color of the Hardie, saying that perhaps the dark Hardie is too dark. However, it will be a hand painted, field painted project, not stock colors, so they will review the colors at a later point. There is a sconce in the corner at all entrances to the retail and residential areas. Mr. Podolski noted that there is a lot of wiring across the site, and suggested that they be put underground. He said it will be more money, but since it is a gateway, the wires will not look good. Mr. Zahka said his clients are not opposed to using reasonable effort to put the wires underground. They will have to work with the owner of the poles. Mr. Podolski said they do not have to go across Route 1A. Mr. McKay said that it was reasonable to keep the pole at the corner, bringing the wiring down and go underground.

Mr. Findlen, hired by the Town to perform peer review of the project, paid for by the applicant, has done a full peer review of the site. The remaining issues have been resolved, i.e., emergency access has been approved by the Fire Chief, handicapped signs and pavement markings have been added, landscaping and lighting are acceptable, plans for trash and snow removal have been submitted, and there is roadway signage for the emergency access road. He said the plan is acceptable, and has come a long way. The project meets the Zoning Bylaw, and only needs a minor waiver for the size of the plans.

Mr. Zahka has responded to a memo from Town Engineer Jason Mammone, P.E. They were asked to request conditions in the Certificate of Action, which they will do. Mr. Zahka said the Planning Board defers storm water management to the Conservation Commission, and they will address Mr. Mammone’s comments. The Conservation Commission is expected to close its hearing after the Planning Board closes this hearing, and Mr. Zahka will respond to Mr. Mammone after that. The rest of Mr. Mammone’s comments were primarily labeling things on the plan. He also asked that the existing conditions plan be stamped a land surveyor; they will provide this with the final plan set. Mr. Bethoney spoke with Mr. Mammone today, and told him that any of his requests to place conditions in the Certificate of Action will be fine with the Board. He explained that storm water management is handled and regulated by the Conservation Commission, to which the Planning Board defers. He understood. 

The Westwood Town Planner, Abigail McCabe, AICP, was concerned about the crosswalks and requested additional ones. Mr. Zahka said there is a crosswalk across Gay Street on the opposite Washington Street and one going across Washington Street at the light from Hogan Tire. Ms. McCabe had initially requested that the applicants continue the crosswalk. They responded that they will paint the crosswalk across Gay Street, and people will also use the pedestrian-controlled crosswalk across Washington Street. Ms. McCabe responded that ADA compliant ramps are needed at the corners of the sidewalks. Mr. Zahka said that the plans submitted to the Board already showed that the Hogan Tire ramp will be made ADA compliant, and an appropriate ADA ramp will be installed across Gay Street. Ms. McCabe appreciated this and was satisfied. Mr. Zahka noted that approximately 200 square feet of property on the corner is in the Town of Westwood. He said they will need to apply to the Town of Westwood for the additional crosswalk. If it is denied, then it will not be put in.

Matthew Leon, 8 Weatherbee Drive, Westwood, MA, said he finds that the issue of trees is so subjective. He prefers tall, natural dark green trees, similar to pines. He said that the building will blend in better with the neighborhood and be more attractive with a natural tree. He personally felt that spherical trees are distasteful. 

Mr. Aldous moved to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Podolski, and voted unanimously, 5-0. Mr. Bethoney noted that Mr. Zahka had prepared a draft Certificate of Action. Mr. Zahka said this will need to be updated. He expressed concern about when the Board would meet again, saying that time is a concern. Once the Board signs the decision, there is a 20-day appeal period because these are Special Permits. The plan is not signed until the 20-day appeal period is up. He said there is no legal requirement for the Board to sign the decision at a meeting, and asked if the Board could attempt try to do that.  Mr. Zahka then thanked the Board, and said his clients are glad they went through with this. The applicants said that the project has evolved for the better, acknowledging that it is the gateway to Dedham and hence a very important location. Mr. O’Brien said that the Planning Board is trying to become more involved with what a project looks like in order to keep the character of the town. He appreciated that the applicants worked closely with the Board. Mr. Bethoney asked the applicants if they thought the project had evolved considerably for the better as a result of the review process. The applicants said they did. 

Mr. Podolski moved to approve the project subject to a mutually agreed upon Certificate of Action that outlines the requests, comments, and concerns made by the Board, and agreed to by the applicants throughout the proceedings. Mr. Steeves seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 5-0.  Mr. Bethoney said the Board will review Mr. Zahka’s Certificate of Action.




	Applicant:	
	Milton Street Investors, LLC

	Project Address:
	70 Milton Street, Dedham, MA 02026

	Case #:
	SITE-02-14-1997 

	Zoning District:
	Central Business 

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 02026
· David McKay, owner, 9 Rutland Square, Unit 2, Boston, MA  02118
· Jeffrey Glew, owner, 41 Hearthstone Drive, Medfield, MA  02052
· Scott Henderson, P.E., Henderson Consulting Services, LLC, P.O. Box 626, Lexington, MA 02420 

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates


 
Mr. Zahka’s understanding is that this has been peer-reviewed. The building is located on the north side of Milton Street. It is an existing commercial/light manufacturing industrial property abutting Mother Brook, which imposes limitations on what can be done. They are not proposing any physical site changes, and they are limited to signage, access to and from the site, restriping parking in the back, and providing safety measures like bollards and wheel stops. There will be a trash enclosure in the back, and the property will be spruced up aesthetically. Most of the work being done is interior. There is an adult day-care facility, and the applicant is renovating the building in preparation for that tenant. 

McMahon performed peer review and submitted two letters. Most issues were related to vehicular access; this is very challenging with a fairly narrow, very steep driveway with limited pavement in back. There is an easement for parking on the adjoining property. They propose new striped parking along the back. Available parking is for eight spaces including one handicapped space; this is all that is available on site. The Board of Selectmen voted to paint the fog line along the north side of Milton Street eight feet off the curb, and this will provide some delineated area to park along the front of the site. This cannot be counted toward net parking on site. 

They have narrowed McMahon’s issues to one outstanding issue, which is the request from Fire Chief Spillane to review the viability of whatever tenant comes in at the rear in the lowest level of the building. He wants the use to be appropriate for an intensity standpoint to be sure there is adequate fire protection available. This will be discussed this evening and they will report back to Chief Spillane.

Mr. Zahka said it is a pre-existing site, and the waivers would be requested regardless of what the use is. The general consensus, from a Town perspective, is that the building should be occupied. As stated the issue is the use and intensity of the use. They hope to get site plan approval, although they know the Board will not give carte blanche approval. Mr. Bethoney asked why they are requesting approval of the site with so many waiver requests without knowing who the tenant will be. He said a prospective tenant should be chosen, and then the Board should approve the site. 

In working with the Applicant, Mr. Zahka prepared table of permitted uses from the ZBL for the site. He dispelled a rumor regarding a repackaging business; this is off the table at this time. He went through the use table, examining the uses and how they could put limitations on them to make the Board comfortable in approving a site plan. This would allow the owners to market this appropriately based on this. Uses not on the list would allow the Applicant to return to the Board for approval. A copy of this use table is attached to these minutes. He hoped that this would create a dialogue for the Board.

Mr. Steeves asked if the Fire Chief was trying to get sprinklers installed in the building. Mr. Henderson said it already has sprinklers. Mr. Zahka said the Chief was more concerned about the activities in the building and his ability to fight a potential fire.

Mr. Findlen provided minor site plan peer review of the project. He said the project is interesting because there is no tenant identified. He said when one is chosen, that will be beneficial to the Board to understand the use and what traffic would be generated; they are asking for a waiver on the traffic study. He looked at parking to understand what could be proposed for this type of building based on square footage. With regard to the issues, he examined vehicle access, aisle width, parking spaces, and curb radii. A lot of issues that he identified are now being requested as waivers. He looked at curb ramps, the 11% slope (required is 4%), traffic signs, pavement markings, loading, trash, snow storage, and landscaping.  The Applicant has responded to all these issues, and he believes that, considering the site constraints, all but one have been resolved; these have been requested as waivers. They are still working out the issues with the Fire Chief; a letter from him is necessary. If the Board grants waivers, those issues no longer exist. 

Mr. Bethoney said that if the Board does not consider waivers on the site, it might as well render the building useless. Mr. Podolski said that this building was built long before the Zoning Bylaw. Mr. Aldous asked about shrub height, which should be a minimum of two feet tall, saying he did not know how that would work. Mr. Findlen said that, according to the Zoning Bylaw, this is a requirement. 

Waivers Requested:
1. Required Parking Spaces: They propose 8; 51 are required, so the waiver would be for 43 spaces.
2. Parking Access Aisle Requirement: They propose 17.4 feet; 24 feet is required. 
3. Two-Way Driveway Width: They propose the existing 16.6 feet; minimum requirement is 20 feet. It is 16.6 feet from the building to the property line. The existing condition is that a portion of the driveway encroaches onto Town-owned property. This will remain unless the Town decides to do something there.
4. Driveway Curb Radius:  They propose none; 12 feet is required. They will use the street as the radius.
5. Maximum Parking Lot Grade:  The requirement is a maximum of 4%.  There is one section where the steepest slope is 20%. Other sections are not that steep, but are over 4%
6. Loading Spaces:  None are existing or proposed; 2 are required.
7. Lot Interior Landscaping:  None is existing or proposed; 15% of total parking area is required.
8. Perimeter Landscaping:  None is existing or proposed; 5 feet is required.
9. Site Plan Scale:  1=40 is required, they propose 1=10.
10. Locus Map Scale:  1=200 is required, they propose no scale.
11. Preparation of Landscape Plan Prepared by licensed landscape architect. Waiver requested.
12. Preparation of Polar Lighting Design:  Waiver requested.
13. Traffic Impact and Access Study:  Waiver requested.

Mr. Bethoney asked if there were existing conditions photographs; these should be furnished with any application. These would substantiate the site. He asked that all future waiver requests be furnished via existing conditions photos for the file. Mr. Henderson said that Mr. McCarthy, the former planning director, took photographs. John Sisson, Economic Development Director, agreed that it is a challenging site. He would like to discuss zoning in the Central Business zoning district to determine what is and is not allowed.  Mr. Bethoney said this would be done.  

Mr. Bethoney said that Mr. Findlen suggested that, prior to a use being approved, it should be submitted to the Planning Board. Mr. Zahka said he understood that one of the conditions is that it is to be reviewed by the Fire Chief. Mr. Bethoney said it should also be submitted to the Building Commissioner and the town planner, if there is one. Mr. Zahka said that he had no issue with the Board telling him to submit it to the town planner, but since there is no town planner at this time, he had an issue with it if they had to wait for the Board to meet. Mr. Bethoney revised his statement and said it should be submitted to the Building Department, the Fire Chief, and the town planner, if one so exists at the time. If there is no town planner it can be skipped. Mr. Podolski said that the Board should not have to see them unless there is a dispute. 

Mr. Aldous asked if all of the comments by town engineer Jason Mammone, P.E., had been addressed. Mr. Henderson said they had. Mr. Mammone was concerned about parking and the intensity of the use; otherwise, his comments were standard ones. Mr. Zahka said that they may request that the Town paint the shoulder and spaces; all the Town is doing is putting in a shoulder. He said they may ask for a loading area for the adult daycare, as well as for deliveries. Mr. Bethoney agreed that this should be done. 

Vote on Waivers:  Mr. Podolski moved to approve the 13 waivers as delineated on the plan dated December 4, 2017, seconded by Mr. Steeves. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. 

Mr. O’Brien asked if there will be a future review once a tenant is identified. Mr. Bethoney said that the Applicant will go to the Building Department and the Fire Chief if there is no opposition. Otherwise, if there are issues, they will return to the Board. Mr. Podolski asked what the “debris” was on the plan. Mr. Henderson said this is an open court, and it will be cleaned up.  Mr. Bethoney said the site must look like the plan proposed. Mr. Findlen said that, given the constraints of the site, the plan is fine.

Vote on Site Plan:  Mr. Steeves moved to approve the site plan as presented, seconded by Mr. Podolski. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. Mr. Zahka will prepare and submit a Certificate of Action that incorporates the conditions and the aforementioned table. Mr. Bethoney said that the motion to approve the site does consider all the discussions and the mutual agreements made between the Applicant and the Planning Board during the course of the review. Just because certain aspects were not included in the motion, it does not mean they are not included. Mr. Zahka understood.

Old/New Business
Town Planner Position:  
Mr. Podolski asked when there will be an applicant for the town planner position. If there is no applicant, he wants Town Manager James Kern to appear before the Board at the next meeting as the sole agenda item to discuss why there have been no applications or any request for applicants for the job. Mr. Sisson said that Messrs. Bethoney and Steeves interviewed two candidates for the interim planner. The candidate to whom an offer was made, Constance Brawders, turned down the interim position, but was interested in the full time position. The Town offered a good salary and benefits, but she did not respond, so the Town contacted her for a response. Mr. Sisson said it was odd, unprofessional behavior. The job has since been advertised on the Mass. Planners website, and Miriam Johnson, Director of Human Resources, has put it on the Town website. In addition, the full-time position will be posted in Massachusetts Municipal Association in January 2018. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]
Mr. Podolski said the Board knew Mr. McCarthy was leaving three weeks before he left, and it has now been two months. He said this was lack of pursuit by Mr. Kern, and asked why he was delaying this. Mr. Sisson said that posting jobs during the holidays leads to a bad fit or lack of qualifications. Mr. Kern wanted an interim planner to cover projects, and then post the full-time position after the holidays. Steven Findlen from McMahon Associates is providing technical assistance to the Town. Mr. Podolski was concerned that it is quickly getting to the point of disregard of the Planning Board and what it needs to operate. He had heard that this is a result of Mr. Kern wanting to reorganize the department. Mr. Kern needs to tell the Planning Board his ideas face-to-face; he has not done that for two-and-half months since Mr. McCarthy’s notice of departure. Mr. Podolski said he was insulted, as did Mr. Steeves. He reiterated that he wants a meeting with Mr. Kern, and that he is disregarding board function. He believes he has plans about which the Board knows nothing. 

Mr. Podolski and Mr. Bethoney said the Board works for 23,000 bosses, not Mr. Kern. Mr. Bethoney said that, regardless of Mr. Kern’s desire to reorganize the Planning Department and incorporate other departments within one department under a department head, it has nothing to do with the function and operation of the Board per se as representatives of the community. Mr. Steeves reminded him that per the Town Charter, the Planning Board is elected. He and Mr. Bethoney agreed that an interim planner is not what the Board wants; it would be a waste of his, the Board’s, and Ms. Webster’s time to get an interim planner up to speed for a short period of time. This is why he asked that Ms. Brawders be considered. Her résumé was supreme, she handled herself extremely well during the interview, and she was extremely well versed on the job. She currently works as a planner in another community. He also said that none of the board has met Ms. Johnson. Mr. Sisson said he could arrange the meeting with Mr. Kern, and asked the Board to pick a date. He said that, regardless of Mr. Kern’s desire to reorganize the department with a department head, it has nothing to do with the function and operation of the Board. 

Mr. Podolski said he is very bothered by the fact that they are hearing rumors that Mr. Kern wants to reorganize the elected Planning Board and how it works. That cannot be done. Mr. Bethoney said that he never said that them, and Mr. Sisson said those rumors are false. He said that Mr. Kern was reorganizing departments, the way they work, and who reports back to him regarding planning and zoning. Mr. Sisson worked very closely with Mr. McCarthy, and he conferred with him on nearly all that he did as Economic Development Director. They discussed how they could co-locate the departments; there was no opportunity in the current town hall, but it would be done in the new town hall. Now that Mr. McCarthy has left, there is an opportunity to look at that. 

Mr. Podolski had no problem with Mr. Sisson or what he is trying to do. He is being a “good soldier” by sitting in for Mr. McCarthy. However, he feels that the Board is being ignored or made to feel as though it is not important. Mr. Sisson said he was fairly certain that this was not Mr. Kern’s intent. Mr. Bethoney asked that he take that message back to him. 

The Board has informed Mr. Kern about the necessity to have an administrative staff, not just the “overworked” Ms. Webster, with the credentials that the Town Planner is required to have. He told Mr. Kern that he was not sure when the Board could have another meeting, and explained the importance of that. The meeting this evening was scheduled because the Board had continued a Public Hearing to this evening. Two projects were approved tonight. The Board is lay people elected by the Town to look out for its best interests, and has limited expertise, for the most part, relating to specific contracts, although Mr. Podolski is an attorney. He asked who would review the Certificates of Action for completeness on behalf of the Planning Board. A Town Planner is obligated to have the expertise to do that, and applicants expect timely responses to Certificates of Action.

Mr. Podolski said that, pending a meeting with Mr. Kern, he wants the Board fully advised by e-mail of what is being done to replace the town planner. There have been numerous conversations regarding the two applicants for the interim position, but nothing else otherwise. Ms. Brawders withdrew her application, but may apply for a full-time position. The Board asked Mr. Sisson what was offered to her, and he said $75,000 plus benefits. They wondered why she withdrew. 

Mr. Bethoney reiterated the timeline of Mr. McCarthy’s departure and the postings, saying they are no further along than they were in the middle of October. The Board conducts business with people who are spending thousands and thousands of dollars doing what the Zoning Bylaw says they are supposed to do. It is very hard to tell them that the Board will not be seeing them because they do not have the administrative staff that can handle the workload. Mr. Sisson agreed. 



Ocean State Job Lot:
Ms. Webster showed a picture of a sign in the Ocean State Job Lot (OSJL) parking lot stating that parking was only for their customers, and that the parking lot was being patrolled for offenders who would be towed at their own expense. The Certificate of Action for Chick-fil-A from June 14, 2016, said the parking lot would be shared parking. Chick-fil-A came back before the Board when 25 parking spaces were found, but nowhere in that decision, dated May 11, 2017, did it say that shared parking was revoked. In fact, one of the conditions of the decision was that “the original decision shall remain in full force and effect.”  She asked if the sign was allowed due to the shared parking. 

Mr. Steeves said that since the 25 parking spaces were found, Chick-fil-A did not need to use the spaces at OSJL. This was not taken off the Certificate of Action, but should have been removed. He did not believe that Chick-fil-A customers should park at Ocean State Job Lot; they have their own parking. As far as the signs are concerned, he believed that they have the right to police their own parking lot. 

Mr. Bethoney said the Planning Board does not enforce its decisions. This is the job of the Building Department. They should review the decision, talk with the owners of Ocean State Job Lot regarding whether they need to share their parking, and the enforce it. As an aside, he noted that Ocean State Job Lot has a preponderance of signs in its windows, and wondered if this was a violation of the Sign Code. They should be going to the Design Review Advisory Board for this. 

Mr. Findlen said that peer review looked at the parking very closely, and it was a shared use. Employee parking was also designated. He agreed that the Building Department should look at this, interpret the decision, and enforce it. Mr. Bethoney said that if Ocean State Job Lot does not want customers of Chick-fil-A to park on that side, they should return to the Planning Board and ask that the shared parking component of the approval should be revoked. If there is not enough parking for the Chick-fil-A customers, they should not go there. 

Mr. Podolski moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Steeves. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. The meeting ended at 9:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk

/snw
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